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NC Legislative NEWS

Conferees Concur.  House and Senate budget negotiators reached an agreement on the state budget late Friday morning. Floor debate and two votes from both chambers are needed to pass the budget, which is expected to happen this week. A quick look at the budget showed that it contained about $127 million for the 100 counties for Medicaid relief. State employees received a payraise of 5.5%. NCDA received funding at the expected levels. Special provisions were kept to a bare minimum in this budget, with no major policy changes included. The budget contains several tax cuts, including a decrease in the sales tax which should take affect in December. 
Coastal Development. The Senate has agreed to create a study committee to investigate how the residential building boom will affect public access to coastal waters. Sen. Charlie Albertson sponsored the bill, which calls for a 20-person committee to start meeting this summer. It would include representatives from the fishing industry, a real estate agent and local governments on the coast. The group would be given $50,000 for expenses and expected to submit a report with legislative recommendations by Jan. 15. The bill now goes to the state House for approval. The Senate’s move comes as good news for the state’s Marine Fisheries Commission, which has been working to protect the commercial fishing industry. 

Campaign NEWS
Considering a Run. Sen. A.B. Swindell, D-Nash, is considering running for lieutenant governor in 2008. Swindell, 60, said he is being encouraged to run and will look at the race if he is re-elected to his Senate seat in November.  A.B. Swindell was an aide to former U.S. Rep. Tim Valentine and later worked as a legislative lobbyist. A number of Democrats are looking at running for lieutenant governor because Democratic Lt. Gov. Beverly Perdue is expected to run for governor. Others looking at the race include state Sen. Walter Dalton of Rutherfordton, state Rep. James Harrell of Elkin, and Pat Smathers, the mayor of Canton. On the Republican side, Ed Broyhill, a Winston-Salem businessman, is considering running. 

Civitas Poll. According to the latest Civitas Institute poll, Democratic Lt. Gov. Beverly Purdue and Republican Patrick Ballantine have the most support from their respective parties for the 2008 gubernatorial race. Purdue had the support of 16 percent of Democrats, while 43 percent remained unsure of whom they would choose. Ballantine garnered 17 percent of Republicans asked with 42 percent still unsure. 

Miller to Resign.  Rep. Paul Miller, D-Durham, who faces federal mail fraud charges, has given notice of his plans to resign from the House by July 7.  Miller delivered a resignation letter to House Speaker Jim Black and House Principal Clerk Denise Weeks on Friday. The letter offered no explanation for his decision. When a House member resigns, the governor appoints a successor recommended by a committee of local party officials. In this case, that would be the Durham County Democratic Party. According to Rep. Mickey Michaux, D-Durham, Larry D. Hall, a lawyer who won the Democratic primary for Miller’s seat, would likely be the one they recommend. 

Washington NEWS

Eyeing the Chair.  Republican U.S. Rep. Howard Coble, North Carolina's longest serving congressman, may certainly be in the running to chair the powerful U.S. House Judiciary

Committee, but his seniority may not be enough to ensure he gets it. If the House respected seniority as much as the Senate does, Coble would succeed U.S. Rep. James Sensenbrenner -- unless the Democrats take back House control. Coble, in his 11th term, has been around Washington longer than his rival for the post, U.S. Rep. Lamar Smith, R-Texas, now in his 10th term. Things other than seniority are considered. Smith has raised more money for the party. And he tows the party line more than Coble. One encouraging bit of news for Coble: The new House Majority Leader, U.S. Rep. John Boehner, R-Ohio, has agreed to attend an upcoming Coble fundraiser. 

Farm Bill Suggestions.  Plagued by high fuel costs, trade concerns and mediocre commodity prices, farmers presented their wish lists Friday at the first of a series of Senate Agriculture Committee field hearings on the new farm bill.  The proposals ranged from expanded crop insurance coverage to incentives for landowners who enhance the environment by growing trees.  About 200 farmers and others, representing groups as diverse as the National Pork Producers Council and the Nature Conservancy, attended the field hearing in Albany, Ga., convened by committee Chairman Saxby Chambliss and Sen. Pat Roberts.  Other hearings are scheduled next month in Missouri, Pennsylvania and Iowa.

Business NEWS        
Spinning Off.  Duke Energy Corp. has announced plans to spin off its natural gas business to shareholders. Shareholders will own 100 percent of the equity in Duke Energy and the new gas company, which hasn't been named and is to be based in Houston, Texas. The new company will consist of Duke Energy's Natural Gas Transmission unit, which includes Union Gas and Duke

Energy's 50 percent stake in Duke Energy Field Services. That will leave Duke Energy with its U.S. franchised electric and gas business, a commercial power division, an international business unit and real estate development arm Crescent Resources.  The transaction is targeted for completion by next year.

Farmland Bankruptcy.  The 2002 bankruptcy of Farmland Industries, the once giant farming collective that sold its pork operations to Smithfield Foods, was completed last week, with creditors receiving an unusually generous payout of 100 cents on the dollar plus the maximum interest allowed by the company's reorganization plan.  At one time, Farmland was an $11.8 billion company with 14,000 employees before weak fertilizer sales led to its bankruptcy and eventual dissolution.  In total, the company paid out $891 million to over 60,000 creditors, mainly bondholders and trade creditors.

Kraft Names New CEO. Irene B. Rosenfeld will take over the post of chief executive officer of Kraft effective immediately. She replaces Roger K. Deromedi, who is leaving the company to pursue other interests.  Rosenfeld most recently served as chairman and chief executive officer of Frito-Lay, a division of PepsiCo. Prior to joining Frito-Lay in 2004, she spent more than 20 years with Kraft and General Foods. Rosenfeld ultimately became president of Kraft's North American business, and she led the integration of Nabisco as well as the restructuring of other Kraft businesses.

ConAgra 4Q Results. ConAgra Foods Inc., one of the world's largest food producers, posted a 7 percent increase in fourth-quarter profits, citing gains from the sale of its ham and seafood businesses. Earnings were $108.5 million, or 21 cents per diluted share, for the quarter ended May 28, compared with $101.8 million, or 20 cents per share, a year earlier. However, sales were $2.97 billion, down 1 percent from last year's $3 billion
Commodity NEWS        
Hog Waste.  Two pilot projects to dispose of hog waste will soon receive $750,000, which was raised by advocates. Under one, Ayden-based hog farmer Chuck Stokes will use earthworms to naturally compost the fecal matter into nutrient-rich soil, which will then be transported to retailers for sale. Another farm will use a more technology-based system, treating liquid waste to remove odors and pathogens. Solid matter, meanwhile, will be cultivated to retain the organic nutrients, which can then go to market as fertilizer or compost. To complement the initial efforts, Rep. Carolyn Justice has proposed a bill that would add another $10 million in incentives, which could increase the number of waste-reducing programs to 100. Six years ago, the hog industry provided $17.1 million for research to NCSU to study methods for handling swine waste as an alternative to lagoons. The research was conducted by Dr. Mike Williams who reported this past year that while there were several options that were technologically feasible, none met the economic criteria needed by the swine industry.

Pork Getting Leaner.  Crediting improved feeding and breeding practices, the National Pork Board has announced that several common cuts of pork are leaner than they were 15 years ago, according to new research unveiled Monday.  The study, conducted by scientists at the U.S. Department of Agriculture, the University of Wisconsin-Madison and the University of Maryland, in cooperation with the Pork Board, found that pork tenderloin is just as lean as a skinless chicken breast. Analysis revealed that pork tenderloin contains 2.98 grams of fat per 3-oz. serving, compared to 3.03 grams of fat in a 3-ounce serving of skinless chicken breast. Not only did total fat and saturated fat decrease in six of the nine common cuts analyzed, some essential nutrients such as vitamin B6 increased. The study also confirmed that pork contains no trans fat.  The new data will replace existing nutrient values for pork in USDA's 2007 National Nutrient Database for Standard Reference, which is used to plan menus and analyze individuals' nutrient intake.

Variant CJD Could Incubate For 50 Years.  People could be infected with the human form of BSE for more than 50 years without developing the illness, which means the size of the potential epidemic may be underestimated, scientists in the United Kingdom said Friday.  So far, about 160 people have been diagnosed with variant Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease.  Cases have also been reported in France, Italy, Ireland, the Netherlands, Canada, Japan and the U.S.  It has been difficult to predict how many people are likely to develop the brain illness due to the long incubation period, which scientists had thought could be up to 20 years.  But researchers in the UK believe it could be longer, and that an eventual epidemic could be bigger.  

Human-To-Human Bird Flu Infection.  The World Health Organization has detailed the first evidence that a person probably caught the bird flu virus from a human and then passed a slightly mutated version to another person.  But experts said Friday that the genetic change does not increase the threat of a pandemic.  The H5N1 mutation occurred in a 10-year–old boy who was part of the largest group of infected people ever reported, according to the investigation.  The first of those people is thought to have been infected by poultry.  The boy is thought to have infected his father, who had the same mutation. 

Japan Begins Inspections.  Ten officials from Japan's agriculture and health ministries have arrived in the United States and begun inspections of 35 U.S. meatpacking plants in Nebraska, Kansas, Texas and 13 other states, according to agriculture ministry official Hirofumi Kugita. 
The officials plan to ensure the plants meet Japanese food safety standards before Japan makes its final decision on whether to resume imports of U.S. beef. Inspections are expected to last one month.

Sanctions Against Japan.  Japanese Agriculture Minister Shoichi Nakagawa scoffed at a proposal to impose sanctions on Japan if it doesn't resume imports of U.S. beef.  A group of nine U.S. senators, led by Sen. Kent Conrad (D-N.D.) and Pat Roberts (R-Kan.) proposed legislation calling for trade sanctions unless the imports are resumed by the end of the summer.  Japan agreed on Wednesday to lift its ban, but only after thorough inspections of U.S. meat processing facilities. Japan has indicated it wants to ensure U.S. processing facilities conform to its food-safety guidelines.  "The fact that the senators have chosen this moment to submit the bill I think is nonsense," Nakagawa said. He added that safety procedures must be properly examined, saying "haste makes waste."

USDA News

Ethanol Losing Federal Subsidy?  Energy Secretary Samuel Bodman says that ethanol doesn’t need its federal subsidy, given the current high prices it is fetching.  According to Bodman some subsidies will still be needed to attract long-term investment after the current 51 cent-per-gallon tax credit expires in four years.  In a telephone news conference with Secretary Mike Johanns, Bodman said he is concerned that last week’s jump in ethanol prices might be passed on to consumers, but that lifting the U.S. duty on Brazilian ethanol imports wouldn’t increase supplies enough to help much.  Johanns said there is an incorrect impression that lifting the U.S. import duty would cause ethanol to “come flooding into the marketplace” and reduce costs for the fuel.  “Actually, ethanol supply is pretty tight on a worldwide basis,” Johanns said.

Mark Your Calendar

37th Annual Meeting. The NC Agribusiness Council Annual Meeting will take place on Monday, August 14, 2006 at the North Raleigh Hilton from 4:30 to 9:00 pm. For information about reserving a table for your organization or to purchase individual tickets at $75 per person, please contact the Council at 919-782-4063. Seats are limited and reservations are required.
A Goat Producers Workshop will be held on Wednesday, July 13 from 8:30 a.m. to 4 p.m. at Mitchell High School in Ledger.  To register or for more information, call the Mitchell County Center of the N.C. Cooperative Extension Service at 688-4811. The registration deadline is 5 p.m. July 10. The registration fee is $10 and will include a box lunch and information packet. Topics will cover a broad range of production practices for both meat and dairy goat producers. Additionally, participants will be trained in internal parasite detection by the N.C. State goat specialist.
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